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August 25, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed is a proposed motion to approve the Wastewater Treatment Division’s planning process to determine if our existing reclaimed water program should be expanded and if so, how, when, where, and by what funding mechanisms to expand King County’s reclaimed water program over the next 30 years.  The outline of the planning process is provided as an attachment to the proposed motion.  I have also enclosed the purpose and need statement that will help guide the planning process.
The planning process has been developed based on comments received from representatives of Tribes, the Metropolitan Water Pollution Abatement Advisory Committee (MWPAAC), cities, water and sewer districts, environmental groups, business associations, civic groups, and regulatory agencies.  Input from these groups was solicited through more than 30 individual meetings that the Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) held from July 2008 through April 2009, and a regional workshop in October 2008.  The process is designed to be open and transparent and to engage a broad range of interested parties and individuals.  It is a dynamic and flexible process, involving check-in points to assess next steps based on results of previous steps and includes four decision points for King County Council review and approval.
WTD has been producing and distributing reclaimed water for more than a decade.  Currently, the reclaimed water program focuses on the permitting, construction, customer support, planning, and operation of existing reclaimed water facilities and a portion of facilities currently under construction.  The facilities that comprise the existing reclaimed water system are as follows:
· South Treatment Plant – producing reclaimed water for use at the plant and for use by the City of Tukwila for irrigation of Fort Dent Park, including newly constructed soccer fields where the Seattle Sounders Football Club practices, and for street sweeping and sewer flushing.
· West Point Treatment Plant – producing reclaimed water for use at the plant.
· Carnation Treatment Plant – producing reclaimed water for wetland enhancement purposes at the nearby Chinook Bend Natural Area.
· Brightwater Treatment Plant – the southern transmission line, commonly termed the south segment of the Brightwater backbone, will bring reclaimed water to the City of Bothell and the Sammamish Valley.
Interest in reclaimed water continues to grow in our region.  WTD frequently receives inquiries about the availability, safety, cost, and reliability of this important resource from potential users of reclaimed water.  The planning process will explore how serving potential uses for reclaimed water fits into future improvements and operations of the regional wastewater system.  It will also evaluate reclaimed water as a means to reduce reliance on discharging to Puget Sound, to enhance the environment through water resource augmentation, and to further prepare the region to address the uncertainty of population growth and climate change.  

Washington State laws support the development and use of reclaimed water, require consideration of reclaimed water in wastewater planning, and recognize the importance of reclaimed water as a strategy for water resource management.  The Puget Sound Regional Council’s Vision 2040 recognizes the use of reclaimed water for irrigation and groundwater recharge as a way to improve ecosystem conditions, and calls for the increased use of reclaimed water to reduce wastewater generation and ensure water availability.  The King County Comprehensive Plan, updated by the council through adoption of Ordinance 16263 in October 2008, notes the important role that reclaimed water can play in protecting and conserving the quality and quantity of groundwater and salmon habitats.  And, the Regional Wastewater Services Plan (RWSP), approved by the council through Ordinance 13680 in November 1999, calls for the county to actively pursue the use of reclaimed water to help preserve water supplies in the region, enhance or maintain fish runs, and preserve environmental and aesthetic values.  Results from the planning process will be reflected in the 2012-2013 Regional Wastewater Services Plan comprehensive review.
More details on the drivers for conducting this planning process now are included in the purpose and need statement that is included with this letter for your convenience as you review the proposed motion and planning process.  
I recognize that there are many questions to be answered before making any decisions on whether to expand King County’s existing reclaimed water program, such as how future investments in reclaimed water should be paid for, or how increasing the production and distribution of reclaimed water could affect the future operations of our award-winning regional wastewater treatment system.  These and other questions will be explored during the planning process, and I look forward to working with the council as we move forward in this process.  The council’s participation in this process will help to ensure that the many interests and concerns regarding expanding the existing reclaimed water program are fully considered and vetted.  Because of this, the planning process is designed to seek council review and action at the following decision points:
· Approval of planning process.  The planning process is outlined in the attachment to the proposed motion.  Based on information gathered in the first six steps, the process could result in either development of a final reclaimed water comprehensive plan or amendments to RWSP reclaimed water policies to ensure they are consistent and up to date with the existing program.  The planning process provides opportunities for interested parties and individuals to be involved in each step of the process.  
· Approval of the evaluation criteria.  Evaluation criteria will be used to help determine if potential reclaimed water uses and the strategies that serve them address the reclaimed water planning drivers described in the purpose and need statement included with this letter.  The criteria will be evaluated equally and will be applied consistently and uniformly.  After they are applied to uses and strategies, the criteria will also guide the development of more detailed evaluation questions for conducting engineering, economic, and environmental analyses.  The results of these analyses will be used to develop recommendations on if, how, when, and where the county’s reclaimed water program should expand.  I expect to transmit a proposed motion to approve evaluation criteria in the fall.
· Approval of reclaimed water strategies to serve potential uses to move forward with detailed engineering, economic, and environmental analysis.  Data is being collected on potential uses for reclaimed water.  WTD will develop and conduct preliminary analysis on conceptual reclaimed water strategies to serve potential reclaimed water uses.  A recommendation, based on the results of this preliminary analysis and input from interested parties, will be forwarded to the council in summer 2010.  After the reclaimed water strategies are approved, WTD will proceed with assigning benefits and costs to selected reclaimed water strategies and conduct detailed engineering, economic, and environmental analyses.  If the next Executive determines that there is no need to expand the system, then WTD will carry out work related to updating and developing amendments to RWSP water reuse policies and will not proceed with the steps to develop a draft reclaimed water comprehensive plan. 
· Approval of a Reclaimed Water Comprehensive Plan including financing, program, policy recommendations or decision on proposed amendments to RWSP water reuse policies.  If earlier decisions lead to development of a reclaimed water comprehensive plan, a recommended Reclaimed Water Comprehensive Plan that includes financing, program, and policy recommendations will be transmitted by ordinance to the council for review and action.  I expect the transmittal of the recommended plan would occur in summer 2011.

If earlier decisions lead to only developing amendments to RWSP water reuse policies, recommended policy amendments will be transmitted by motion to the council for review and approval.  If this is the case, I expect the transmittal of recommended policy amendments to occur by the end of 2010. 
I believe this planning process provides a thorough and deliberative framework for determining if, how, when, and where King County’s reclaimed water program should expand over the next 30 years.  The process ensures that input and review from interested parties are solicited and incorporated into each step of the process and provides for council oversight and action at key decision points.  The planning process assumes a tight timeline and depending on the outcomes at key decision points, it is possible that the process will take longer.  I am certain that the planning process will lead to an outcome that is widely supported.  
If you have any questions or concerns about the planning process, please feel free to contact Christie True, Director of the Wastewater Treatment Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-684-1236, or at christie.true@kingcounty.gov.    
Thank you for your consideration of this motion.  

Sincerely,
Kurt Triplett
King County Executive
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